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MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
MAY 4, 2007 


 
ISU STUDENT UNION BUILDING 


POCATELLO, IDAHO 
 


 
Chairperson Kitty Gurnsey called the meeting to order at 8:00 A.M. In attendance were board members 
Dwayne Sheffler R.Ph., Berkeley Fraser R.Ph., Mike Merrill R.Ph. and Richard Jones R.Ph. Also in 
attendance were Richard Markuson, Executive Director, Soo Kang, Deputy Attorney General, Mike 
McPeek, Deputy Attorney General, Fred Collings, Senior Investigator and Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer. 
 
Dwayne Sheffler motioned to approve the minutes from the February 23, 2007 minutes. Berk Fraser 
seconded the motion. Richard Jones requested that his name be removed from the list  
of board members in attendance because he didn’t attend the meeting. 
 
Chairperson Kitty Gurnsey reviewed board directives discussed during the last meeting. 
 
Regarding citation # 1297 issued to pharmacist Andrew Welch; Mr. Welch’s stipulation ordered him to 
attend three consecutive board meetings, the first being today’s board meeting. Mike Merrill made a 
motion to have DAG Soo Kang draft a complaint stating Mr. Welch had violated his stipulation and his 
pending citation would be held until those issues could be addressed by Mr. Welch. Berk Fraser seconded 
the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Default Order for pharmacy technician Diana Gibson; Mike Merrill made a 
motion to revoke Ms. Gibson’s pharmacy technician registration. Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion. 
Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding PA Vern McCready; Berk Fraser made a motion to suspend Mr. McCready’s controlled 
substance registration indefinitely. Richard Jones seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Andrew Welch arrived at the meeting at 9:00 A.M. The board tabled the earlier action taken in Mr. 
Welch’s absence and addressed citation #1297 issued to pharmacist Andrew Welch. At 9:25 A.M. Mike 
Merrill made a motion to go into Executive Session for matters exempt from public record. Mr. Merrill 
identified Idaho Code Section 67-2345(d) to authorize the session. Richard Jones seconded the motion. . 
Motion carried. At 9:45 A.M. Mike Merrill moved to come out of Executive Session. Berk Fraser 
seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. Meeting opened to the public at 9:45 A.M. Following 
board discussion Berk Fraser made a motion to withdraw Mr. Welch’s citation. Mike Merrill seconded 
the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Stipulation and Order for Darrell Henrichs; Mike Merrill made a motion to 
accept the Stipulation as written. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Stipulation and Order for John Casper MD as addressed at the February 23, 2007 
meeting; Soo Kang recommended the board amend Dr. Casper’s Stipulation to reflect that it is exempt 
from public record. Mike Merrill made a motion to accept the amendment. Richard Jones seconded the 
motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
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Regarding Hospital Corporation of America’s (HCA) request for rulemaking to allow them to function as 
an out-of-state telepharmacy operation; the board determined that the institution involved in the proposal 
is not a rural area and as such would not meet the criteria under the current rule. Mike Merrill made a 
motion to deny HCA’s request for rulemaking and maintain focus on the rural area concept. Richard 
Jones seconded the motion. Motion unanimously passed. 
 
Regarding Anthony Ruud’s request for reinstatement of his pharmacy license; Richard Jones motioned to 
revisit Mr. Ruud’s request once all probationary restrictions and requirements have been completed. Berk 
Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding Amanda Melugin’s request for reconsideration of her pharmacy technician application; 
Richard Jones motioned that the board accept her explanation and approve her pharmacy technician 
application for processing. Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion. Motion unanimously passed. 
 
During legislation and rule review attorney Sam Hoagland requested clarification regarding Rule 458. 
Time for Filling a Schedule II Prescription. The board members officially interpreted Rule 458 to mean if 
a Schedule II prescription is “tendered” to the pharmacy within 30 days it can legally be dispensed to or 
picked up by the patient after 30 days. Mr. Hoagland, representing ISHP with his statement also supports 
the Tech ck Tech proposal before the board. 
 
Regarding the request by Charles Davis for reinstatement of his pharmacist license; Richard Jones 
motioned to reinstate his license. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
During legislation and rule review representatives for ISHP and ISPA requested the board strike the 
words “other than a pharmacist” from the existing definition of a practitioner {54-1705(24)}and also 
strike the last sentence in the proposed wording in order to prevent any possible impact to the scope of 
practice for pharmacy.  Mike Merrill made a motion to strike “other than a pharmacist” from the existing 
definition of 54-1705(24) and to remove all additional proposed wording. Berk Fraser seconded the 
motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding Rule 464 on Positive ID; the board directed Berk Fraser, Fred Collings, Stan Gibson, Mark 
Johnston and attorney Mike McPeek to meet and draft new language for the rule and resubmit. Mr. 
McPeek was also directed to initiate rulemaking. 
 
Mr. Markuson discussed the need to draft supporting rules for the new wholesale legislation enacted by 
Senate Bill 1184.  
 
Regarding Stephanie Garretson’s request for reconsideration of her pharmacy technician application; 
Richard Anderson PIC of Paul’s Pharmacy appeared on Ms. Garretson’s behalf and asked that she be 
given the opportunity to work for him as a pharmacy technician. Dwayne Sheffler motioned that the 
board accept Ms. Garretson’s explanation and approve her pharmacy technician application for 
processing. Richard Jones seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Marty Durand from the Idaho Women’s Network and Burke Hays, Public Affairs Field Coordinator for 
Planned Parenthood of Idaho requested that the Board initiate rulemaking to ensure that all Idaho women 
have access to emergency contraception. Their request was accompanied by a copy of a proposed rule 
which would require pharmacies/pharmacists to fill and dispense OTC contraceptives. Mike Merrill made 
a motion to reject the proposal for rulemaking that would require pharmacists to dispense emergency 
contraception. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
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Mr. Markuson discussed the Expedited Partner Therapy and explained to the board members that Ms. 
Annabeth Elliot would be addressing this with the Board of Medicine to get their opinion on this subject 
and subsequently will request assistance from both boards if possible.  
 
Fred Collings requested that the board include limited service pharmacies in the reporting requirements of 
Rule 469. In recent investigations board staff identified several limited service pharmacies were filling 
prescriptions for ambulatory patients in certain situations and therefore should be required to report data 
on controlled substance prescriptions to the board. The board instructed Mr. McPeek to initiate the 
rulemaking process to address the change to Rule 469. 
 
Mr. Collings also reminded the board that the mandatory requirement for weekly reporting of controlled 
substances will begin July 1, 2007. 
 
The board discussed the proposed rules from Larry Munkelt, Pharmacy Director of St. Al’s RMC 
regarding the Tech ck Tech program. In addition Mr. Markuson presented California’s requirements for 
technicians in hospitals employing the Tech ck Tech program.  The board directed Mr. Markuson to 
finalize the approval process with Mr. McPeek and begin the rulemaking process for a Tech ck Tech Pilot 
program. 
 
During budget review Mr. Markuson discussed the ongoing problem of filling the vacant position for the 
Southern Idaho Inspector. Two announcements and eight interviews later the office is still no closer to 
finding a replacement for the position which has remained vacant since June 2006. Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer requested that the board consider reviewing the State’s level of compensation for the 
position since several Idaho pharmacies pay similar wages to a starting pharmacy technician. 
 
Future Meetings: ACE Committee Meeting, Chicago; ISPA Tri-State Meeting, June in CDA; MPJE Law 
Review, June in Chicago; DEA Conference, June in Florida; and the District VII-VIII Meeting, October 
3-6, 2007 in Ashland, OR. The next meeting of this board is scheduled for August 3, 2007 in Boise. 
 
At 4:45 P.M. Berk Fraser motioned to go into Executive Session for matters exempt from public record. 
Mr. Fraser identified Idaho Code Section 67-2345(d) to authorize the session. Richard Jones seconded the 
motion. Motion unanimously carried. At 5:15 P.M. Mike Merrill moved to come out of Executive 
Session. Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. Meeting opened to the 
public at 5:15 P.M. 
 
Mr. Merrill thanked Mick for his tremendous contributions to the Board throughout the years as 
Executive Director and the board members also gave their unanimous support to Mick regardless of what 
his current decision were relating to his retirement. Dwayne Sheffler expressed his hope that Mick would 
assist the Board in making the transition with a new director and Mick stated he planned to stay on as 
Executive Director for the imminent future but promised to inform the Board of his retirement plans in 
ample time to assist them in finding a replacement.  
 
Meeting adjourned. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by: Jan Atkinson. 








MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
October 26, 2007 


 
AMERITEL INN 
BOISE, IDAHO 


 
This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 
 
Chairman Berk Fraser, RPh called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m.  In attendance were Kitty 
Gurnsey; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh;  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Mark 
Johnston, Executive Director; Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General; Jan Atkinson, Senior 
Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; and Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Regarding the minutes of the August 2-3, 2007 meeting, Mr. Sheffler noted Mike Griffith’s 
interview for the executive director position was not included.  Ms. Chopski noted an error 
regarding Mr. Gurnsey versus Mrs. Gurnsey.  Kitty Gurnsey made a motion to accept the minutes of 
the August 2-3, 2007 meeting with corrections. Dwayne Sheffler seconded.  Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Dwayne Sheffler made a motion to accept the minutes of the August 15, 2007 conference call as 
written.  Nicole Chopski seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Nicole Chopski made a motion to accept the minutes of the August 20, 2007 conference call after 
corrections.  Dwayne Sheffler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Fred Collings presented citation #1300 issued to Devon Trone, Pharm D for violating Idaho Code 
54-1733 and Idaho Code 37-3723.  Berk Fraser pointed out the severity of these violations in that 
there were roughly 5,000 prescriptions involved and each prescription could carry 2 violations, each 
violation could carry a fine up to $2,000.  If it was broken down to even $20 per prescription with 
only the internet prescriptions involved the fine could be $200,000 such a fine could wipe out a 
pharmacy completely.  This is a serious offense and has been in the newsletter as a serious issue.  
Mr. Fraser encouraged all pharmacists to call the Board office instead of taking the risk of losing 
their business.  These penalties could be assessed and wants everyone to be aware of the possible 
consequences.  Nicole Chopski motioned to fine Mr. Trone $5,000 for violations as stated knowing 
they could go higher, plus the cost of the investigation.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Dwayne Sheffler 
voted in favor.  Holly Henggeler opposed indicating the profit was $75,000.  Motion carried. 
 
Fred Collings presented citation #1299 issued to Kaye Harrison, RPh for violation as stated above.  
Nicole Chopski motioned to fine Mr. Harrison $5,000. Holly Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried 
unanimously.   
 
Barbara Beehner-Kane, DAG indicated citation #2201 issued to Alan Kohal had been vacated. 
 
Andrew Welch, Pharm D appeared before the Board requesting the provision in his stipulation not 
allowing him to be pharmacist-in-charge be removed.  Nicole Chopski motioned the stipulation as 
written remain in force.  Dwayne Sheffler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.   
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Barbara Beehner-Kane presented the stipulation and order involving Janet Stickler, RPh.  Ms. 
Stickler and her attorney Wynn Mosman were present.  Ms. Stickler voluntarily surrendered her 
pharmacist license and controlled substance registration on September 28, 2007.  Mr. Mosman 
thanked the Board and Board staff for their availability and willingness to work through this issue 
with Ms. Stickler.  The comprehensive evaluation required by the stipulation has not been received 
from New Directions.  New Directions will provide a copy of the evaluation or another on will be 
completed within 10 days.   Mr. Mosman requests the one-year suspension is backdated to the date 
of voluntary surrender making the suspension complete on September 28, 2008.  Kitty Gurnsey 
motioned to accept the stipulation as written.  Nicole Chopski seconded the motion with the 
addition of backdating the suspension date.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Robert Fischer, RPh appeared before the Board to discuss the Remote Dispensing Pharmacy pilot 
project.  Mark Johnston and Holly Henggeler recently visited the pharmacy.  Ms. Henggeler 
indicated she had concerns about the depoting of drugs, which is in violation of Board Rule 179.  
Also of concern were technicians distributing controlled substances and violation of Board Rule 161 
regarding faxing of prescriptions.  Video feed with Park-Vu pharmacy must happen with each 
prescription. Since there is no pharmacist on site and no DEA certificate for the Remote Dispensing 
Pharmacy prescriptions from Park-Vu can not be stored there.  Nicole Chopski made a motion to 
create a task force to work on the issues regard the pilot project.  Members should include the 
executive director and inspectors of the Board of Pharmacy, Mr. Fischer, and any other parties as 
deemed necessary. Holly Henggeler seconded commenting that counseling isn’t happening as it 
should.  Goal of permanent rule for August 2008.  Motion carried. 
 
Barbara Beehner-Kane presented the stipulation for Paul Battershell, NP.  Dwayne Sheffler 
motioned to accept the stipulation as written.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried 
unanimously.   
 
Barbara Beehner-Kane indicated the matter regarding Randy Shinneman has been vacated.  Hearing 
set for November 16, 2007, Board directs Mr. Johnston to act as Hearing Officer. 
 
Fred Collings presented the stipulation in regards to Kristine Babb, NP.  Nicole Chopski motioned 
to accept the stipulation as written with the exception of correcting the spelling of Mr. Fraser’s 
name.  Holly Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Fred Collings presented the voluntary surrender forms and stipulation regarding Jan Sund, NP.  
Dwayne Sheffler motioned to suspend Ms. Sund’s Controlled Substance registration indefinitely 
and accept the stipulation as written.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Lis Houchen representing the National Association of Chain Drug Stores appeared before the Board 
to discuss proposed language for Board Rule 464 Positive ID.   
 
Mike McPeek requested approval of the revision of Rule 464 from the Board.  Unanimous consent. 
 
New rules regarding limited service pharmacy and Tech check Tech will publish in the 
Administrative Bulletin on December 5, 2007, no comments have been received.  
 
Letter from Elyse Tung Pharm D candidate from University of Washington School of Pharmacy 
requesting Idaho recognize prescriptions written by Washington pharmacists.  The Board directs 
Mr. Johnston to respond to Ms. Tung and explain that Idaho Code Section 54-1733(1)(b) currently 
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prohibits such prescriptions. Board also directed Mr. Johnston and Mr. McPeek to research federal 
and state laws regarding pharmacist prescriptive authority for possible changes or modifications to 
existing statutes in the future.  Mr. Johnston also directed to notify Idaho pharmacies of the 
invalidity of such prescriptions. 
Berk Fraser reminded everyone that a controlled substance prescription can not be transferred by a 
pharmacist intern/extern.  The transfer can only be conducted pharmacist to pharmacist. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey made a motion to adjourn for lunch and go into executive session as allowed by 
Idaho Code § 67-2345(a) at 1:00 p.m. Holly Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried by individual poll 
of the Board. 
 
Nicole Chopski motioned to end executive session.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried.  
Executive session adjourned 2:10 p.m. 
 
Chairman Fraser convened the open meeting at 2:15 p.m.   
 
Mike McPeek distributed the language from Administrative Rules Division that should be placed in 
the front of the Board of Pharmacy Rules as a matter of procedure.  Mr. McPeek asked for approval 
to submit the Positive ID rule and the language from Administrative Rules for printing in the 
Administrative Bulletin.  Unanimous consent. 
 
Mr. McPeek also proposes reviewing a third of the law book each year for review and update with 
the intent of having the entire law book reviewed and updated at the end of three years. Unanimous 
consent. 
 
Mark Johnston presented the Board with some items of focus for the upcoming legislative session.  
Mr. Johnston requested changing the pharmacy technician Additional Work Location forms from 
the requirement for a signed form from each location a technician works to a signed form from each 
employer a technician works for.  Unanimous consent. 
In regards to e-prescribing and controlled substance prescriptions Mr. Johnston discussed the 
increasing number of practitioners who continue to violate Federal and State law prohibiting 
electronically signed controlled substance prescriptions. Practitioners continue to ignore Board 
directives which result in pharmacists having to turn the illegal prescriptions into phone-ins or 
violate federal law by filling them as received. Mr. Johnston discussed the possibility of the Board 
enforcing Rule 470 Discipline of Practitioners if continued warnings are ignored. Mr. Johnston 
asked for the Board’s support in instituting an educational process with cooperation from the Board 
of Medicine, the IMA and the Board of Nursing prior to taking any official disciplinary action 
against the practitioners.  Unanimous consent. 
 
Mr. Johnston proposed review of Rule 165 Pharmacotherapy.  He would like to have workshops to 
gain input from the pharmacy and medical communities in regards to the collaborative practice 
agreements and look toward possible changes.  Unanimous consent. 
 
Other areas Mr. Johnston would like to focus include: Limited service, compounding, nuclear 
pharmacy, PBM.  Mr. Fraser asked to include Central Fill to the list.  Mr. Sheffler asked the issue of 
prescription refills (30 pills per month or 360 pills per year) be included as well.  Ms. Chopski 
suggested the following priority list: Long Term Care rules; Compounding rules; Nuclear Pharmacy 
rules; PBM statutes; central fill pharmacy; prescription refill; creating a section in the law book with 
interpretations of laws and rules. 
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Discussion and review of 54-1723 regarding wholesalers.  Board directs Mr. McPeek to submit the 
following changes for the next legislative session: Sections H & I: Amend section exempting chain 
pharmacy warehouse; remove ‘education’ replace with ‘training’; amend reverse versus return; 
pedigree requirements section (f) leave as is (j) remove (l) remove. 
 
Mr. McPeek reported his findings on inducements to the Board.  Rule #161.03 Supplying Facsimile 
equipment: Pharmacies are precluded from supplying facsimile equipment to practitioners, 
hospitals, nursing homes, or any health care provider or facility.  No rule or statute addresses 
electronic medication administration records as an inducement.   
 
Mr. McPeek discussed Canadian prescriptions indicating they are prevented by Federal law from 
being shipped into the United States; Board of Pharmacy statute requires Canadian pharmacy would 
have to be registered with us before shipping prescriptions.  Deemed illegal per state and federal 
law. 
 
Mr. Johnston gave a report of his travel and expenses to the Board.  He discussed meetings that he 
has attended and upcoming meetings.  He and Jan Atkinson will be addressing the P1 students at 
ISU on November 8.  IPLC meeting; MPJE meeting in January 2008 to be attended by Mr. 
Johnston, Jan Atkinson and Dwayne Sheffler.  Mr. Johnston will also be offering some CE 
programs in northern Idaho.  Nicki Chopski will be attending ASCP in regards to Long Term Care 
law and issues in Pennsylvania 
 
The following meetings have been or will be attended by staff: Dustie Reyna presented information 
to medical staff professionals at IMA’s recent meeting in Sun Valley.  Teresa Anderson will attend 
the annual NASCA meeting this month.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented a proposal for a new state business contract that would incorporate the six 
individual cell phone accounts currently utilized by office staff. The plan allows for cell phone 
upgrades for each staff member, including upgrades to BlackBerry devices for himself and Jan 
Atkinson that will facilitate email access outside the office.  Unanimous consent. 
 
Nicole Chopski motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried.  
Meeting adjourned 5:35 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
_________________________________                _______________________________    
Chairman               Vice-Chairman 
 
 
_________________________________                _______________________________ 
Member                Member 
 
 
________________________________                  _______________________________ 
Member               Executive Director 








MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
FEBRUARY 23, 2007 


 
AMERITEL INN 
BOISE, IDAHO 


 
 
Chairperson Kitty Gurnsey called the meeting to order at 8:00 A.M. In attendance were board 
members Dwayne Sheffler R.Ph., Berkley Fraser R.Ph. and Mike Merrill R.Ph. Also in 
attendance were Richard Markuson, Executive Director, Soo Kang, Deputy Attorney General, 
Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General, Fred Collings, Senior Investigator and Jan Atkinson, 
Senior Compliance Officer. 
 
Dwayne Sheffler motioned to approve the minutes from the November 17, 2006 board meeting 
as written. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried.  
 
Regarding citation # 1234 issued to pharmacist Susan Minor; Dwayne Sheffler made a motion to 
fine Ms. Minor $200, place a letter of reprimand in her file and require Ms. Minor to give an 
explanation to the board of what procedures she has implemented to prevent this type of error 
from occurring in the future. Mike Merrill seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Deputy Attorney General Mike McPeek presented a request from Mr. Battershell’s attorney that 
his hearing be vacated due to attorney conflict. Mike Merrill made a motion to vacate the hearing 
but require Mr. Battershell to schedule a hearing with another hearing officer at the conclusion of 
the legislative session (in latter March) or be required to voluntarily surrender his controlled 
substance registration if he chooses to delay the hearing until the next board meeting in May. 
Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Based on requests from Representatives Woods, Rusche and Henbest, the board directed Mr. 
Collings to initiate weekly reporting requirements for the controlled substance prescription 
reporting program. Voluntary reporting will begin the first Friday of April and pharmacies will 
be required to be compliant by the 1st Friday in July 2007. Chairperson Gurnsey requested that 
board staff report the upcoming changes in both the June Newsletter and by pharmacy fax alert 
and in addition asked Mr. Markuson to send a letter to the representatives informing them of the 
board’s decision. 
 
Regarding the proposed Order for pharmacy technician Ryan Wood; Dwayne Sheffler made a 
motion to revoke Mr. Wood’s technician registration. Mike Merrill seconded the motion. Motion 
unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Order for pharmacy technician Jennifer Pinkerton; Berk Fraser made a 
motion to revoke Ms. Pinkerton’s technician registration. Dwayne Sheffer seconded the motion. 
Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Order for pharmacy technician Karen Corder; Mike Merrill made a 
motion to revoke Ms. Corder’s technician registration. Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion. 
Motion unanimously carried. 
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Regarding the proposed Stipulation and Order for practitioner John B. Casper; Dwayne Sheffler 
motioned to accept Dr. Casper’s Stipulation and Order and requested that all information Dr. 
Casper is routinely required to report to the Board of Medicine is also sent to the Board of 
Pharmacy. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Regarding the proposed Stipulation and Order for practitioner Matthew C. Lysne; Dwayne 
Sheffler made a motion to accept the Stipulation and Order as written following verification, 
within thirty days from receipt of registered letter, that Dr. Lynse has entered the PRN program. 
Mike Merrill seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
 
During budget review Mr. Markuson discussed the significant free fund cash balance and the 
large salary savings for 2006 due to vacancy in two office positions. The board encouraged Mr. 
Markuson to utilize the salary savings however possible and give staff one time bonuses or 
temporary merit increases. Chairperson Kitty Gurnsey also discussed the need for the board 
members to address JFAC directly regarding budget matters and in the future it would be better 
for the board members to meet face-to-face with members of the finance committee to discuss 
personnel issues. 
 
Regarding pharmacy technician Alexander Wagner; Mike Merrill made a motion to revoke Mr. 
Wagner’s technician registration. Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion. Motion unanimously 
carried. 
 
Chairperson Kitty Gurnsey accepted the offer from Dean Joseph Steiner, College of Pharmacy, 
ISU, to hold the next board meeting on the campus in Pocatello, May 4, 2007. 
 
At 9:15 A.M. Mike Merrill made a motion to go into Executive session for matters exempt from 
public records. Mr. Merrill identified Idaho Code Section 67-2345(d) to authorize the session. 
Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion carried. At 10:00 A.M. Mike Merrill moved to come 
out of Executive Session. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion unanimously carried. 
Meeting opened to the public at 10:00 A.M. 
 
The above minutes respectfully submitted by Jan Atkinson. 
 
Andrew Welch, Pharm. D. appeared before the board to request reinstatement of his pharmacist 
license and controlled substance registration after having voluntarily surrendered them in 
November 2006.  The board was unable to make a determination and tabled the discussion for 
later in the day. 
 
Kristina Jonas, PharmD President of ISPA and Stan Gibson, R.Ph. Legislative Representative of 
ISPA requested the board consider supporting the removal of (other than a pharmacist) from the 
definition of “Practitioner” in Idaho Code 54-1705 (24). Following a discussion by the board     
Mr. Merrill motioned that Mr. Markuson and Mr. McPeek draft suitable language for the change 
following a search to its affect on other parts of the code or rules. Berk Fraser seconded the 
motion; motion carried. Dwayne Sheffler requested co-sponsorship with ISPA and ISHP. 
 
Mr. Markuson discussed Temporary Rule 464 that included new language outlining requirements 
for obtaining positive ID when dispensing a controlled substance prescription. Although the rule 
was rejected by the House Health and Welfare Committee the Committee felt it had merit and 
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directed the board work with the Idaho Retail Pharmacy Council and draft language that would 
satisfy all parties. Ms. Pam Eaton from the Council presented a letter and draft of new language 
they wished the board to consider. Mr. Sam Hoagland President of the Idaho State Health 
Systems Pharmacists indicated he had not seen the new language. The Pharmacy Board will 
review the proposal. 
 
Rule 142.02 and Rule 471 dealing with the reporting of theft and loss of controlled substances 
have been approved by both the House and Senate.  
 
Temporary Rules dealing with the Remote Dispensing Pilot Project were approved by the House 
and Senate Health and Welfare committees. At the request of the board the rules will remain 
temporary for another year allowing the board to monitor the progress of the project.   
 
Mr. Markuson indicated that HB 118 that would place carisoprodol in Schedule IV may not be 
heard. This bill was introduced by Representative Dr. Ring.    
 
The board recessed for lunch at 11:50 P.M. 
 
Chairwoman Kitty Gurnsey called the meeting to order at 1:20 p.m. 
 
Andrew Welch, Pharm. D. Berk Fraser motioned that Soo Kang, Deputy Attorney General draft 
a stipulation to include suspension until April 1, 2007; three years probation; can not be 
pharmacist-in-charge during probation; mandatory attendance at the next three board meetings 
and must inform any employer of this action.  Inspectors are also to see if there are any citations 
that should be issued in regards to Dr. Welch’s actions. Seconded by Mike Merrill; motion 
carried. 
 
After the hearing regarding Randy Shinneman, R.Ph.  Per the stipulation the complaint was 
vacated. Soo Kang will draft a stipulation to include 3 years probation; abstain from drugs and 
alcohol during probation; random UA with results submitted to Fred Collings, Chief Investigator. 
 
Annabeth Elliott from Health and Welfare appeared before the board in search of approval of 
their Expedited Partner Therapy or Partner Delivery Therapy program.  The program would treat 
the sexual partners of patients diagnosed with Chlamydia and/or gonorrhea.  The program would 
reduce re-infection of patients and help to ensure treatment of partners.  There were 3300 
Chlamydia cases diagnosed in Idaho last year.  The board will draft language for review at the 
May board meeting. 
 
Mr. Markuson discussed the following legislation that is now under consideration in the 
legislature. 
 
HB 158 allowing law enforcement access to certain patient information has passed the House 
and is now on the floor. This bill was introduced by the board. 
 
HB 164 reduces the number of days an out-of-state mail service must remain open from six to 
five days has passed the House and is now on the floor. This bill was introduced by the board.   
  
SB1077 regarding faxing of prescriptions in assisted living facilities. Has passed the Senate and 
is now on the floor. 
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HB 46 deals with the otc sales of precursors to methamphetamine and brings Idaho in 
compliance with federal law.  
 
HB106 establishes the Office of Drug Policy.  
 
SB1146 introduced by Pfizer adds eleven pages of new language to Title 54 Chapter 17 of Idaho 
Code dealing with the licensing of wholesalers and distributors. After some discussion with our 
attorney and an attorney from the criminal division of the AG’s office it was determined that 
some of the language in the bill needed to be addressed. This was discussed in the Senate Health 
and Welfare Committee and sent out to be redrafted. With agreement from all parties the bill will 
be reintroduced for consideration.    
 
SB144 will allow federally licensed Narcotic Treatment Programs to operate in Idaho under 
certain conditions. The bill requires that any medications prescribed for take home dosing must 
be prepared by a pharmacist for dispensing.   
 
Future Meetings:  May 4, 2007 Board Meeting in Pocatello, Idaho to be held at the Pond Student 
Union Building on ISU campus. 
 
Ron Lavigne addressed the board with concerns regarding the pharmacy fax alerts.  Fred 
Collings addressed his concerns and clarified what the fax alerts are for and where the 
information comes from.  Mr. Lavigne also questioned the survey sent out to various pharmacies 
by Jan Atkinson.  Mike Merrill addressed his concern stating she had received approximately 60 
surveys back with 42 of them being positive. 
 
Berk Fraser motioned to go into Executive Session as authorized by Idaho Code 67-2345 (d). 
Mike Merrill seconded. Executive session called to order at 5:00 P.M. Dwayne Sheffler 
motioned to adjourn the Executive Session at 6:00 P.M. second by Berk Fraser  
 
Board Meeting adjourned at 6:00 P.M. 
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MINUTES OF THE  
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
July 12, 2007 – Special Meeting  


Conference Call 
 


3380 Americana Terrace Ste 320 
Boise, Idaho 


 
Chairman Richard Jones RPh called the meeting to order at 1:07 p.m.  In attendance were Kitty 
Gurnsey, Dwayne Sheffler RPh, Nicole Chopski Pharm D, Berk Fraser RPh. Also present were 
Kay Christensen Deputy Attorney General, Terry Collins RPh, and the following Board office 
staff: Ellen Mitchell, Teresa Anderson, Misty Lawrence, Dustie Reyna, and Laura Poulsen. 
 
The Board called this special meeting to discuss filling the vacancy created by the retirement of 
Richard K Markuson RPh Executive Director, effective June 29, 2007.   
 
Board Member Michael Merrill RPh submitted his resignation from the Board on June 29, 2007; 
the board accepted resignation.  Governor Otter appointed Nicole Chopski Pharm D to the Board 
effective July 10, 2007. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to make Berk Fraser Vice Chairman; seconded by Dwayne Sheffler.  
Motion passed unanimously.   
 
After discussion of hiring an interim director, it was determined that hiring an interim director 
would only delay the hiring of a permanent director.  The Board has received five applications 
for the Executive Director position. Ellen Mitchell was directed to complete a description of the 
position for Board review by July 18, 2007 and to contact applicants and schedule interviews 
throughout the August 2 -3, 2007 board meeting.  Each board member will submit four to five 
interview questions to office staff for compilation by July 18, 2007.  Mr. Fraser will check on 
salary information for the position. 
 
Dwayne Sheffler RPh motioned Berk Fraser RPh be authorized to execute board documents 
including disciplinary actions and complaints on behalf of the Board.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded. 
Motion passed unanimously.   
 
The Board suggested the office have staff meetings with one board member in attendance.  Mr. 
Fraser is in Boise and is willing to attend those meetings.  He will also follow up on any current 
staff issues. 
 
Kay Christensen DAG reminded the Board that agencies are currently in budget development 
process for FY 2009.  August 4, 2007 is the deadline for rule making; she will follow up with the 
Board’s DFM analyst regarding the Strategic Plan that was due July 1, 2007 and request an 
extension. 
 
Meeting adjourned 1:45 pm 
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This meeting of the board is held to conduct interviews for the Executive Director position and 
for regular board business. 
 
Chairman Berk Fraser, RPh called the meeting to order at 7:00 a.m.  In attendance were Kitty 
Gurnsey; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh;  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney 
General; Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; and Ellen 
Mitchell. 
 
The board interviewed Mark Johnston, RPh for the position of executive director beginning at 
7:10 a.m and concluding at 8:15 a.m. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to approve the minutes of the May 4, 2007 and the July 12, 2007 
meetings as written.  Dwayne Sheffler, RPh seconded. Motion carried. 
 
Fred Collings, Chief Investigator was asked to review citation #1298 issued to Tim Brown, RPh 
regarding several violations of pharmacy law as indicated in the cover letter sent to Mr. Brown.  
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to fine Mr. Brown $200 on the legend drug violation and assess costs of 
$150; place license on probation for 5 years and if there are any violations within the 5-year 
period Mr. Brown’s license would be immediately suspended.  Dwayne Sheffler seconded. 
Motion carried unanimously. Mike McPeek, DAG to draft probation documents. 
 
The board had a general discussion regarding the levying of fines and the inconsistency over the 
years.  They desire to establish guidelines to ensure more consistency and inform those that are 
required to appear before the board of the possible consequences. 
 
Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer asked the board for direction in regards to the letter of 
complaint submitted to the board by Rebecca Simpson, PA.  At issue is the dispensing of mediset 
medications by the pharmacy after Ms. Simpson had instructed the pharmacy not to dispense 
medication to a particular patient even though there was a valid prescription.  Dwayne Sheffler 
made a motion to have Ms. Atkinson and Mike McPeek, DAG draft a letter to Ms. Simpson 
indicating there would be no board action regarding this matter. Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Fred Collings and Soo Kang, DAG presented request and application from Carl Knight, RPh for 
reinstatement of his Idaho pharmacist license.  Kitty Gurnsey motioned to reinstate Mr. Knight’s 
license with stipulation of 3 years probation; random UA’s 24 times per year and all associated 
costs paid by Mr. Knight.   Dwayne Sheffler seconded. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Fred Collings and Soo Kang, DAG  presented a request from Charles Davis, RPh to change the 
‘green card’ signature requirements for his attendance at 12-Step meetings the board directed 







staff to draft a letter indicating he must comply with his stipulation and obtain signatures from 8 
of the 25 meetings he attends monthly. 
 
Regarding Michael Petersen, DDS, Fred Collings and Soo Kang, DAG presented a stipulation to 
mirror the Board of Dentistry’s stipulation.  Dwayne Sheffler, RPh moved to accept the 
stipulation as written.  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D seconded.  Motion carried. 
 
Fred Collings and Soo Kang, DAG presented Christopher Partridge, MD’s voluntary surrender 
of his controlled substance registration.  Dwayne Sheffler motioned to suspend the registration 
indefinitely.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Soo Kang, DAG informed the board that Andrew Welch, Pharm D was not in attendance at the 
board meeting as required by his stipulation.  The board tabled further discussion on this matter 
until later in the day.  Mr. Kang also indicated that he would no longer be representing the Board 
of Pharmacy and introduced Barbara Beehner-Kane, DAG who will be taking his place. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to elect Dwayne Sheffler, RPh as Vice Chairman of the board.  Nicole 
Chopski, Pharm D seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Mike McPeek, DAG reviewed the IDEA forms relating to the definition of practitioner (IC § 54-
1705) and the other concerning confidential patient information (IC § 37-2727) created for 
submission to DFM as possible legislation in 2008.  Board directed Mr. McPeek and Fred 
Collings to proceed with the drafting of legislation. 
 
The following Proposed Temporary Administrative Rules (PARF) for the 2008 Legislative 
Session were reviewed and approved by the board:  


• 2007 Idaho Legislature enacted comprehensive legislation regarding the licensing 
of wholesale distributors and the providing of prescription pedigrees. 2007 
Session Law, Chapter 319 (SB1184) 


• BOP is instituting a 24/7 electronic database for tracking controlled substance 
prescriptions.  Rule is needed to comply with the directive of IC§37-2726(4)  


• Proposed rule provides for identification of persons receiving controlled 
substances at a pharmacy, describes the manner of satisfying the positive ID 
requirement, and provide exceptions to the ID requirement 


• Tech-check-tech pilot project 
• Include ‘limited service pharmacies’ to IDAPA 27.01.01469.01 and strike IDAPA 


2701.01469.02 
 
Tory Shaver, owner of Shaver Compounding and Home Living Services appeared before the 
board to request the board address electronic medication administration record systems 
(EMARS) that are being provided to assisted living facilities in exchange for their business.  Jan 
Atkinson referenced Board Rule 161.03.  After discussion the board directed Mike McPeek, 
DAG to draft legal opinion for the next regular board meeting  
 
The request for a waiver to board rule from Ginny Griggs, Pharmacy Technician and owner of 
Teton Pharmacy to allow her access to the pharmacy without a licensed pharmacist present for 
cleaning purposes was reviewed by the board.  Board directed staff to respond by letter the 
request has been denied. 
 







Mr. McPeek presented IDEA form revising the definition of ‘practitioner’.  The revision would 
strike ‘other than a pharmacist’ from the definition.  The board directed Mr. McPeek to submit 
the IDEA form to DFM. 
   
Mr. McPeek asked the board if they wanted to pursue a permanent rule in regards to the Remote 
Dispensing Pharmacy pilot project.  Dwayne Sheffler motioned to keep the rule as temporary 
one more year.  Kitty Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  The board will contact 
Bob Fischer for an update on the current project. 
 
Mr. McPeek presented the results of the meeting regarding the new language for the Positive ID 
rule between Berk Fraser, RPh; Fred Collings and Mr. McPeek.  The board directed Mr. McPeek 
to submit the PARF with the new language after deleting section Cii regarding refills.  Mr. 
Sheffler indicated he would like to see the inspectors educate pharmacists on the new rule and 
unless there is a ‘material’ violation, no citations should be issued.  The board also directed staff 
to write a policy regarding Positive ID. 
 
The board was informed by staff that Holly Henggeler, Pharm D has been appointed to the Board 
effective July 30, 2007. 
 
Request from Annabeth Elliott, RN with Health & Welfare regarding the Board’s approval for 
Expedited Partner Therapy or Patient Delivered Partner Therapy; according to the minutes of 
prior board meeting Ms. Elliott was to contact the Board of Nursing and Board of Medicine.  
Staff directed to draft a written response to Ms. Elliott for Chairman’s signature. 
 
In regards to the letter of complaint from Katherine Lunger, the board directed staff to draft a 
letter for Chairman’s signature. 
 
Future meetings: Hearing in the matter of Paul Battershell, PA was set for October 25, 2007 at 
9:00 a.m. in Boise.  Board meeting date was set for October 26, 2007 in Boise. 
 
The board acknowledged Andrew Welch’s attendance at the meeting in accordance with his 
stipulation.  Mr. Welch was instructed to be present at the October 26, 2007 board meeting on 
time. 
 
Jan Atkinson asked the board for direction regarding technician applications that have a positive 
response to the personal data questions.  The board directive was that all applicants must have 
completed all probationary and court requirements before registration approval.  Ms. Atkinson 
will also provide this information to the technician schools. 
 
Dwayne Sheffler, RPh motioned to recess the meeting until August 3, 2007 at 7:30 when they 
will resume interviews for the executive director position. Kitty Gurnsey seconded. Meeting 
recessed 4:10 p.m. 
 
Chairman Berk Fraser, RPh called the meeting to order at 7:40 a.m., August 3, 2007 for 
completing interviews for the executive director position.  In attendance were Kitty Gurnsey; 
Dwayne Sheffler, RPh; Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General; Jan 
Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; and Ellen Mitchell. 
 







The board interviewed Michael Griffiths, RPh; Douglas Schoonover, RPh and Terrel Collins, 
RPh. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to go into Executive session as authorized by Idaho Code 67-2345 (d) 
for matters exempt from public record. Nicole Chopski seconded.  Executive session called to 
order at 9:30 a.m.  Dwayne Sheffler motioned to come out of Executive session. Nicole Chopski 
seconded.  Motion carried. Adjourned 10:00 a.m. 
 
Samuel Hoagland, RPh was interviewed for the executive director position.  All interviews were 
concluded at 11:35 a.m. 
 
Following the conclusion of interviews, the Board recessed for lunch. 
  
The Board meeting resumed at 12:45 p.m.  Upon resumption of the meeting, Kitty Gurnsey 
moved that the Board hold an executive session pursuant to Idaho Code § 67-2345(a) to consider 
hiring an executive director.  Nicole Chopski seconded the motion.  The motion carried upon an 
individual vote of the Board, with Dwayne Sheffler, Kitty Gurnsey, Nicole Chopski, and 
Chairman Berk Fraser each voting in favor of the motion.  The Board then moved into executive 
session. 
  
At 1:50 p.m., Dwayne Sheffler moved that the Board end its executive, and Nicole Chopski 
seconded the motion.  The motion carried upon an individual vote of the Board, with Dwayne 
Sheffler, Kitty Gurnsey, Nicole Chopski, and Chairman Berk Fraser each voting in favor of the 
motion.  The Board then returned to public session.  Upon returning to public session, Chairman 
Fraser announced that the Board during its executive session had discussed the interviews it had 
conducted of the applicants for the executive director position and the qualifications of the 
applications, but that the Board had taken no action nor made any decision regarding any 
candidate.  Chairman Fraser also announced that the Board would recess until 2:00 p.m. 
  
Chairman Fraser reconvened the Board in open session at 2:00 p.m. 
  
Dwayne Sheffler moved that the Board offer the executive director position to Michael Griffiths, 
RPh.  The motion failed for want of a second.   
  
Dwayne Sheffler moved that the Board offer the executive director position to Samuel Hoagland, 
RPh.  The motion failed for want to a second.   
  
Nicole Chopski moved that the Board offer the executive director position to Douglas 
Schoonover, RPh.  The motion failed for want of a second. 
  
Nicole Chopski moved that the Board offer the executive director position to Mark Johnston, 
RPh. Dwayne Scheffler seconded the motion. Ms. Chopski commented that Mr. Johnston’s 
experience, energy and enthusiasm, and demeanor indicate he would be an asset to the Board in 
dealing with practitioners, the legislature, and the public.  There being no further discussion, the 
Board voted on the motion. Ms. Chopski and Chairman Fraser voted in favor.  Mr. Sheffler and 
Ms. Gurnsey voted against.  The motion failed for lack of a majority. 
  
Kitty Gurnsey moved that the Board offer the executive director position to Terrel Collins, RPh.   
Nicole Chopski seconded the motion.  Ms. Gurnsey commented that Mr. Collins would be a 







good fit for the position because of his lengthy professional experience, his knowledge of the 
Board, and the excellence of his reputation in the profession and among legislators.  There being 
no further discussion, the Board voted on the motion.  Ms. Chopski, Mr. Sheffler, Ms. Gurnsey, 
and Chairman Fraser voted in favor of the motion and the motion carried.   
  
The Board directed Chairman Fraser to proceed on behalf of the Board to offer the executive 
director position to Mr. Collins.  There being no further business, the Board voted unanimously 
to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting concluded at 2:20 p.m.  
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Berk Fraser, RPh called the meeting to order at 1:04 p.m.  In attendance were Kitty Gurnsey, 
Mike McPeek, DAG, and Ellen Mitchell.  In attendance by telephone were Dwayne Sheffler 
RPh, Nicole Chopski Pharm D, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D.  
 
Mike McPeek presented the 24/7 Prescription Database rule revision.  Fred Collings has 
reviewed the revision.  Mr. McPeek asked for approval of the revised rule.  Kitty Gurnsey made 
a motion to approve the revision, Dwayne Sheffler seconded.  Motion carried. 
 
In the matter of executive director, the Board offered the position to Terry Collins.  He will make 
a decision by the coming Friday, letters to other applicants to go out at that time. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to end the meeting.  Nicki Chopski seconded. 
 
Meeting adjourned 1:12 pm 
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Chairman Berk Fraser called the Special Meeting to order at 2:03 p.m.  Chairman Fraser 
and Board member Kitty Gurnsey were present at the meeting location along with 
Deputy Attorney General Michael G. McPeek, Board counsel.  Participating in the 
meeting by telephone conference call were board members Duane Sheffler, Nicole 
Chopski, and Holly Henggeler.   
  
Chairman Fraser informed the Board that Terrel Collins, RPh, would not be able to 
accept the position of executive director, which had been offered to him subsequent to the 
Board,’s August 3rd meeting and had withdrawn his name as a candidate.   
  
Kitty Gurnsey moved that the Board offer the position of executive director to Mark 
Johnston, RPh.  Dwayne Sheffler seconded the motion.  Ms. Gurnsey commented that 
judging by the qualifications of the people who had come forward to apply for the 
executive position and their relative strengths; it was debatable whether any candidate 
couldn’t have been an initial choice.  Mr. Sheffler agreed.  Nicole Chopski inquired 
whether there had been any other applicants who had withdrawn their names as 
candidates since the Board’s August 3rd meeting, and Chairman Fraser replied that none 
had done so.  There being no further discussion, the Board voted on the motion.  Ms. 
Henggeler recused herself.  Ms. Chopski, Mr. Sheffler, Ms. Gurnsey, and Chairman 
Fraser voted in favor of the motion.  The motion carried.  
  
Mr. Sheffler moved to adjourn the meeting and Ms. Chopski seconded the motion.  The 
motion passed unanimously.  Chairman Fraser adjourned the meeting at 2:08 p.m. 
 





